UFTON 

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

held at the Village Hall

on Tuesday 6th March  at 8pm

1. The meeting was chaired by J Tayler (Ufton Parish Council). He welcomed the guest speaker Elizabeth (Lizzie) Price from Warwickshire County Council, and introduced County Councillor Bob Stevens and District Councillor Chris Spencer.  9 Residents attended.

2. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 1st March 2011

Last year’s minutes had been displayed and were approved by all and signed. There were no matters arising.   

3.  Guest speaker – Lizzie Price  Cllr Tayler welcomed Mrs Price who gave a report on Community Forums.  Lizzie explained that the first meeting had taken place in 2008.  District and County Councillors attend together with the Police.  Community Forums used to be very formal but are now more informal and are a means of knowing what is going on in local areas.  Attendance has doubled since the first meeting.

The Agenda is now called a Running Order to give the meetings some sort of structure.  There is a 'surgery' at 6.30 pm when residents can socialise and meet Council and District Councillors or talk to the Police informally and confidentially.

In partnership with the Police, Community Forums set priorities with them over the next 3 months.  People can vote as to the top 3, which the Police then take forward.  The Police say what they will do and feed back at the following meeting.

Minutes used to be formal but are now it now has a 'Behind the Scenes Newsletter'.  Notices of meetings are sent to Parish Councils, schools and Safer Neighbourhood Teams to leaflet drop.  There is a database and some people get information via email or post.  Mobile libraries and mobile police stations are also sued to pass on information about Community Forums and social media such as Facebook and Twitter are just starting to be used.

Some items which may appear on the Action Plan are:

· road and pavement repairs

· improving public transport

· affordable decent housing

· level of traffic congestion

Information will be delivered about the new Localism Bill, which includes freedom and flexibility, right and powers and more decisions to be taken locally.

There will be a Community Forum in Ufton in March 2013.

The challenge is trying to do more with less.  Lizzie invited everyone to come along to a Community Forum and that anyone can put their name on a database to receive information.

Cllr Tayler thanked Lizzie for her presentation and her time.  He went on to say that he felt Ufton residents do not use Community Forums enough and that they are doing 'good work'.   Community Forums are open not only to Parish Councillors but anyone who wants to express their opinions and thoughts.

Mr Read asked that information on the Forums be put on the Village website and Clr Tayler promised to do so.

4.  Round-up of the year’s activities – the Chairman then explained there would be some reports given by Village organisations and our District/County Councillor Bob Stevens.

5.  WCC Representative’s Report:

It has been an interesting and eventful year on the County Council. The County Councils latest strapline is “Going for growth” We believe that notwithstanding the Budgetary restraints and the overall national policy, Warwickshire County Council should endeavour to contribute to the recovery by encouraging employment and businesses especially amongst the under 25’s, reducing NEETS and improving education standards as far as the governments academy programme involves us and make Warwickshire a safe and healthy place to live.

This will be achieved by moving resources to areas that will encourage these aims and work in Partnership with both our neighbours and Districts and boroughs. We will engage the Residents through meaningful community forums and Parish councils. We are fully engaged with the LEP with Coventry and Solihull and have signed a memorandum of understanding encouraging cooperation and combined working between the three authorities. We expect to match and thus take advantage of a government grant to improve the broadband in rural areas The fire service has formed a strategic alliance with Northamptonshire thus making more resources available and saving on back office costs. The police force too is proposing to work more closely with West Mercia police. This is being influenced by the impending elections for a police commissioner, this November, and the programme to replace the police committee with Police panels.

Adult services are now becoming more of a commissioning agency paying the private sector rather than WCC to run homes and carer services. Personal payment plans are being introduced for all residents who want them. This will show a saving of over £2million a year. Public Health will be transferring from the NHS to the local authority and they have already moved to Barrack Street above the old library. Together with the other major reorganisations to the Health service whereby GP’s become fund holders and PCT’s and SHA’s are abolished and a new “Health and wellbeing Board” is being established to oversee all Health matters in Warwickshire. Added to this there will be a new body called Health watch which will work in conjunction with Scrutiny to challenge health administration and individual complaints. All this of course is subject to the Health reform act passing successfully through Parliament.

Schools, too, are going through a major transformation. The introduction of academies is proving more popular than envisaged and over 60% of Warwickshire secondary schools have opted for academy status. The rest  are expected to follow although Southam has yet to decide. Primary Schools too are being encouraged to form federations or clusters with a view to achieving academy status in due course. All this leads to the downsizing of the Local authorities’ role in education and hence staff.

Warwickshire being placed as it is in the centre of England is vital for the long term transport strategy of any government. The main motorway and A road links are the responsibility of the highway agency but the remainder of the roads are the responsibility of the County council. WCC grit over 45% of the A & B roads (higher than any other shire County) and have recently entered a maintenance contract with Balfour Beatty. The present budgetary restraints have led to a reduction in money available for road maintenance although our commitment to an extra £2million a year from reserves for additional road improvements has helped to alleviate this.

The latest infrastructure proposals are for a high speed railway through the county which will desecrate homes, farms, factories and the countryside but not stop anywhere in Warwickshire. Despite minor changes to the route it is generally thought that this is not good for Warwickshire. At a cost of £32Billion this line does not represent value for money and the business case, even over 60 years is flawed. Why upgrading of existing lines have not been considered is hard to understand. Warwickshire has joined Buckinghamshire in a group of councils called 51m  and are committed to opposing these proposals 3 of our Districts are also in this group although all have voted to oppose the scheme. A Judicial challenge of the decision is being considered, indications are that this challenge will not initially cost us anymore. The adverse effect on the infrastructure is also being costed and assessed but until detailed plans for the route and construction programme have been decided there is little point in challenging these. All costs associated with the project will be charged to HS2. The county Council are meeting with HS2 to discuss further consultation over mitigation prior to the hybrid bill being introduced. Both an environmental impact assessment and a proven business case are also awaited.

Finally, this year’s budget. The county’s element of the Council tax (about 80% of the total) will not be increased this year. We shall be accepting the government’s offer of a grant which is equivalent to 2.5% rise.1% is equivalent to £2million. This may affect next year’s budget as this is not a year on year grant. Existing programmes of closures announced in last year’s budget will continue as the county strive to make £60million savings over 3 years. It is of note that we have not closed one Library and the willingness of communities to take on their own library with our technical support is a credit to all and demonstrates the Prime Minister’s vision of The Big Society in action. The future format of community forums and area grants should  be decided by Easter. 

Ufton has not lost anything to date as a result of these savings. Speeding is still a county wide problem and the new highways repairs contract with Balfour Beatty is showing an increased speed in minor repairs. Lastly, I would like to congratulate the Parish council, ably lead by John, for the way they manage the village -  you are in good hands.     

6.  District Councillor Chris Spencer's Report:

I was returned unopposed as the District Councillor for this Ward in May last year. This is the first time that officers at Stratford could recall this happening and to some extent was disappointing and frustrating. However, I believe the reason is sitting beside me. Bob has served this Ward with such distinction over many years that anyone with his endorsement was bound to get in! I would not want this opportunity to pass without thanking Bob for all the hard work he has done as District Councillor and continues to do as our County Councillor.

As well as sitting on the Full Council, I have been appointed to both the Audit & Regulatory and Overview & Scrutiny committees. These are probably the two most significant sub-committees of the Council that have the opportunity to question and challenge key decisions.

So let me cover what I think are some key points:

1.  As reported previously, SDC was able to reduce it's Council Tax by 1% this year to continue being the lowest in the area, alongside the freeze at the County level. Unfortunately, residents will still see an increase in their overall bill because of increases in charges for police services.

2. HS2. The latest proposals seem to have provided some relief for certain areas but at a cost to others. For example, down near Codemasters and the polo ground there is provision for some additional "cut and cover" tunneling but where the line crosses The Fosse towards Offchurch the level of the line
has increased (less soil to remove) and there is a possibility that Long Itchington Road will be closed making access to Leamington from Long Itchington more difficult and dangerous. As you may be aware a number of councils are intending to take the Government to judicial review. This is being supported by WCC and WDC. At yesterday's Cabinet meeting, SDC agreed to also provide a capped amount of
support.

3.Core Strategy. A draft of the Local Development Framework has been published and is in the consultation phase which includes briefings for Parish Councils. The document is over
200 pages long and rather dry. However, it will shape and inform planning decisions out to 2028 and so is a key document. An important proposal for villages such as Ufton is that while development should be dispersed throughout the district, individual estates should be no more than 2% of the existing housing stock -which probably means what about 5 for Ufton?

4. All the public toilets are still open! There was a real threat that some public toilets would have to close as part of cost savings. However, by charging for the three most popular toilets in Stratford town (used mainly by tourists) it has been possible to keep those in places such as Southam open.

Finally, I thought you might be interested in one or two personal observations as a new councillor - before I "turn native" as it were:

1. I think one has to distinguish between the micro and the macro level. Whenever I have had cause to contact one of the officers about an issue involving a concern or complaint by a resident they have been nothing other than prompt and helpful in resolving the matter.

2. Financial reporting and management leaves a lot to be desired and I think there are significant improvements that can be made. At my suggestion, a working group has now been set up and we have a new head of finance so I am hopeful for significant improvements that will in turn enable us to identify further efficiencies and cost savings.

3. The Planning Department could help itself if it communicated better with residents -especially objectors -to explain the basis for decisions which might otherwise simply appear to favour developers. In this regard, The Overview & Scrutiny have initiated a piece of work to look at how the Department
could be improved.

4. Finally, and to quote an old adage, when all is said and done, there is a lot more said than done! Many of my colleagues seem to feel obliged to talk on all and any subject when what is needed is a decision and action.

7.    The Village Hall Committee – Gillian Ingham introduced the Committee - Lesley Chairman, Freda Vice Chairman, Mary Treasurer, and Diane and Gillian is the Bookings Secretary, and then gave the following report:

· Meetings – 3 annually plus AGM

· Bookings were up on the previous year


-In addition to the twice weekly pilates classes and band rehearsals we now have Tai chi on Monday 
nights and a cake icing and sugar craft class on Tuesdays


-there were several private parties during the year, it is an ideal venue for children’s parties


-the Church has used the VH for services during the winter, for PCC meetings and for a meeting with 
the Archdeacon to discuss the future of the Church


-there was an enjoyable Harvest Supper in October, a Quiz night in November and Christmas drinks 
after the carol concert in December; the Men’s Saturday morning      breakfasts with a speaker 
proved popular.


-the Parish Council meets regularly on the first Tuesday of the month. 


-a sad occasion was the wake for Betty Allington. who did so much for the village and who was 
Chairman of the VH Committee for over 18 years.

· Maintenance


Still having problems finding someone to do the necessary work on the inside walls at a sensible 
price. 

· Thanks


The Committee would like to thank John Broom for looking after the patch which Greg Henderson 
had planted outside the village hall.


Finally our Chairman would like to thank the Committee for their efforts.


New members and ideas for activities are always welcome.

8.   Village Fete - Cllr Tayler advised that the Village Fete has always been a major fund-raiser  and successful event in the village.  This year we need more people to volunteer to help - on or before the day would be wonderful.  The Fete will be held on 26th May this year.  Cllr Crowther advised that he has a list of stalls and organisers' floats.  It was suggested that Emma Masefield might be invited to talk about the organisation to those who are willing to volunteer.

 9.   Lunch Break –  Gillian Ingham thanked everyone who hosted one of our monthly get togethers during the last year: Lesley van Kesteren, Sarah Strachan, Gillian Ingham, Gillian Parkin, Mary Croft, Tricia Crowther and Marilyn Kirkwood have all taken part in the lunchbreak scheme which was started by Sara Bennett and continued by Emma Masefield.   We have been without an organiser since Emma left but Marilyn has now offered to take  it on.   We particularly welcome newcomers to the village - it’s a very good way of getting to know your fellow residents. New hosts would be welcome too - all you have to do is provide hot/cold drinks as everyone brings sandwiches and the lunch break is kept to one hour.

10. The Parochial Church Committee: Anne Ainscow gave the following report 'The Church clock has stopped yet again - it now needs extra parts and will be another fortnight before it is working again'. 

Ann thanked all 'who help with the cleaning of the Church, the Fete, the Pancake Race, Harvest Supper, which is cooked by ourselves, the Quiz Night and Punch Party after the Carol Service at Christmas'. 

As Ian Crowther, our Treasurer pointed out last year, it was thought the Church might have to close in 2011. There was a meeting with the Archdeacon in July and a 'Save our Church' campaign was introduced. Each household was asked to contribute £1.00 per week towards the fund. All in all, £3,300 has been generated which has helped with the costs of the church clock and churchyard maintenance. The Parish Council also generously agreed to pay for the mowing of the churchyard for two years. This makes us a surplus of £2,500, which is the good news; the bad news is that the Church is still not self-sufficient and we anticipate a loss of £1,000 this year. The Friends of Ufton Church have raised a lot of money as well which is awaiting the next specific project. 'Save our Church' has 17 contributors - but we desperately need to appeal to other 83 households, which are not part of the scheme. 

Everyone is encouraged to join our small congregation for worship.'

11.  Matters which parishioners would like to raise:

a)  Marilyn Kirkham suggested a date is set for to talk about the Village Fete.  Mr Read suggested a venue as the car park of the pub and Mrs Ainscow has offered that The Old Rectory would be available.

b)  Thanks were given to Craig at The While Hart for to providing the delicious 'nibbles' prior to the Meeting.

c)  Thanks were given to Terry and his family for all the work they have done around the pub.  Thanks were also given to the Parish Councillors for their sterling and voluntary work during the course of the last year.

12.  Chairman's Round Up:  Cllr Tayler thanked all who had attended this evening and contributed with their reports and for the residents' comments.  He said that Ufton is a fine place to live in and many residents still do a lot of hands-on to help in the village.  

 The meeting closed at 9.23 pm

 Chairman....................................





March 2013

